NORTH  & SOUTH ESSEX  
LOCAL  MEDICAL  COMMITTEES
Minutes of a Joint General Meeting of 
North & South Essex Local Medical Committees
 held at The Ivy Hill Hotel, Margaretting  on Thursday 12th December 2024 at 2.15pm

PRESENT:

Dr Joanna Hodgkinson   
Chair, North Essex
(In the Chair) 



Dr Damian Aung

Vice Chair, South Essex




Dr James Booth

Vice Chair, North Essex

Drs Ahmed, Balmer, Bhatti, Butler, Casey, Dabas, Dewan, Dhanjal, Hooper, Jamshed, Kandasamy, Killy, Melamed, Okoi, Onuorah, Parekh, Porter, Raja, Srivastava and Tiwari, Mrs Bell, Mrs Pedder, and Mr Fuller. 
PART ONE

Dr Hodgkinson, North Essex Chair, welcomed everyone to the joint meeting.  There being nothing to be taken in Part Two, the Chair proceeded with the agenda. 

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence had been received from Drs Aderonmu, Ali, Chisnell, Deshpande, Field, Gunatillake, Maskara, Mian, Nirmal, Obisesan, Omar, Ramoutar, Roberts, Sharma, Siddique, Ukpaka and Valliattu, Lt Col Pretsell. 
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS
There were no new declarations of interest.
MINUTES & MATTERS ARISING
The Chair confirmed that the minutes for each Committee would be agreed at the respective meetings in January.  There were no urgent matters arising requiring discussion so these would also be carried forward to the next meetings.
DISCUSSION TOPICS

1. ADHD
1.1
The LMC Board had discussed the provision of adult ADHD services within primary care at its meeting on 13th November and had agreed that this care is best provided by properly commissioned specialist services and that the LMC should support practices to withdraw should they wish to do so. Directors had considered that the proposed payment from MSE of £50 per patient per annum was derisory and did not adequately reflect the significant work involved.  
1.2
Dr Balmer’s e-mails dated 15th November to MSE and North East Essex practices recommending that practices withdraw care to adult ADHD patients currently under their care and to no longer accept new patients were received, along with an e-mail to SNEE ICB communicating this decision.  A letter from William Guy dated 28th November seeking expressions of interest from MSE practices to sign up to the proposed Shared Care Agreement confirmed that the deadline for submission had been extended to 13th December.
1.3
Members then discussed ADHD services for children. At their meeting in November, North Essex members had agreed to continue to support the care of children in North East Essex with ADHD for a period of six months at which point progress made on the improvement of secondary care services would be reviewed and a decision made on future care.  However, this was  predicated on the LMC reaching an agreement with SNEE ICB by the end of this calendar year on appropriate funding for a shared care agreement for practices.
1.4
A response from ESNEFT had been received on 10th December confirming that the Shared Care LES payment for ADHD medication would remain at £65.83 per patient per drug per annum, but with an additional one-off payment of £31 per patient for this year.  Dr Bhatti had conducted a straw poll of North East Essex practices which had resulted in a 50:50 split in favour of accepting this offer.
1.5
There was lengthy discussion amongst members who were advised that Suffolk LMC had taken the decision to cease provision of all ADHD services.  Members acknowledged that the ICB had not yet secured an alternative provider and was unlikely to want a fragmented service across the area.  They recognised concerns for this cohort of vulnerable patients but were mindful of the significant workload associated with this non-core service and also the medicolegal implications for practices.  Any practice that chooses to participate in shared care of any kind must ensure that they are meeting all the necessary requirements associated with the service and that they have the necessary competency to do so.
1.6
It was agreed that although a decision was being sought specifically in respect of North East Essex practices, the two Committees should take a joint approach. Therefore members were asked to vote on two options:-

a) Accept the offer of £65.83 per patient, per drug, per annum, plus £31 for this year, for child ADHD services in North East Essex, subject to a review in six months, and if no improvement in support from secondary care, withdraw from the service.

b) Withdraw provision of ADHD services to children in North East Essex, refusing to accept new patients and giving patients three months’ notice of this decision. 

1.7
Members voted in favour of option (b).  Dr Balmer will write to SNEE ICB advising that the LMC will be recommending that practices in North East Essex withdraw provision of ADHD services to children, refuse to accept new patients and give patients three months’ notice of this decision.  Whilst this is a decision for individual practices members were mindful that:

· The safety of patients is paramount, and the capacity in general practice consistent with the proposal from the ICB will not ensure the provision of a high-quality service without reducing the care given under the GMS contract.

· The current shared care proposal requires at least six-monthly complex reviews as well as significant support from secondary care. Any deviation from this pathway could place patients at risk and expose GPs to medicolegal/indemnity exposure.

· The total withdrawal from this service by Suffolk may lead to a more streamlined service commissioned over the entirety of the ICS thereby offering a level of activity which will encourage consistency and effectiveness.

1.8
Considering the above factors, it was agreed that Dr Balmer should also write to MSE practices advising that, in the absence of a properly funded and supported Shared Care Agreement, the LMC recommends that MSE practices withdraw provision of ADHD services to children.
2. MSE Pilot RTT Teledermatology Pathway
2.1 An e-mail from William Guy dated 2nd December was received which included proposals to use capacity in the existing teledermatology service to support non cancer patients during the winter period.  A service specification and information on levels of care were also received.
2.2 Members felt the proposal amounted to an Advice and Guidance pathway and had serious concerns that it would result in more work coming back into General Practice.  They found the inference that excessive or unnecessary GP referrals had contributed to long waiting lists to be  insulting.  
2.3 Dr Balmer will write to William Guy advising that engaging with Advice and Guidance pathways is juxtapose to the BMA GP Collective Action and will ask whether a Primary Care impact assessment has been conducted.  
3. Opportunities for MSE GPPC/LMC Interface
3.1 An e-mail from Dr Anna Davey sent on behalf of the MSE GP Provider Collaborative was received.  The e-mail sought LMC engagement in identifying four priority service areas which are currently outside of the GMS Contract but often provided by practices, which could be considered for investment.  
3.2 Suggestions from members were Diabetes, frailty, COPD with spirometry, FeNO testing, and ECGs. Any other ideas should be e-mailed to the LMC office. 
4. LMC Virtual GP Meetings

4.1 Members were asked for their views on the LMC hosting a series of meetings for the wider GP community to discuss local issues and were in agreement for the office to explore possible options and bring a proposal to the respective Committee meetings in January or February.

5. Tier 3 Changes

5.1 An e-mail from Dr Pereira and associated papers regarding the changes to eligibility criteria for patients to access the Tier 3 weight management service were received.  This information was for members’ information only.  The LMC office had issued guidance to practices earlier this week which included a form of words which practices can use/adapt when responding to requests from private providers for reviews of patient notes to ascertain suitability for prescribing.  
6. SNEE LES for LARC for Non-Contraceptive Purposes

6.1
An e-mail from SNEE ICB together with a Local Enhanced Service specification for long acting reversible contraception (LARC) for non-contraceptive purposes was received for consideration.

6.2
Members felt that the price should increase in line with the annual contract uplift, but recognised that the LES would apply to a minimal number of practices as many do not have appropriately trained staff.  There was clearly a commissioning gap and members asked that the office produce a template letter for practices that choose not to offer this service.  Dr Balmer will feedback to the ICB.
7. Chief Executive’s Report
7.1 Impact on Health Servies of Budget Changes to National Living Wage & Employer NI
A letter from the Essex Care Association regarding the financial impact of changes announced in the recent budget on local social care services was received.  The letter set out concerns for the knock-on effect on health services and invited local health partners to meet with the Essex Care Association if this would be helpful. 
7.2 LMC Support Network
An e-mail dated 29th November from the LMC Support Network was received which introduced a new survey which will inform a business case for the future funding of the network.  The survey can be found at:  https://forms.gle/EbnizNAUktQtdFER7  

Mr Fuller had been appointed unopposed to be the East of England member on the interim Steering Group for the Network for the 2025.  The two Chairs will submit their preferences for the remaining regions.
7.3 Referrals to St Francis Hospice
An extremely helpful response from Dr Corinna Midgley, Medical Director, St Francis Hospice, and Lesley Burrows, Head of Community Services & Commissioning Lead, was received.  The letter acknowledged the unintended difficulties experienced by practices as a result of the move to online referrals which it was hoped could be addressed as part of the Hospice’s five-year strategy.  In the meantime, Dr Midgley confirmed that practices can use the referral form for St Luke’s/One Response which is embedded in SystmOne.
7.4 GPDF Levy
A letter from the GPDF Chair was received which outlined the rationale for a proposed increase to the GPDF levy which will be discussed at an extraordinary general meeting to be held on 6th March 2025.  
7.5 SNEE Out of Area Patients
E-mail correspondence with Laura Traill reaffirming the LMC position that the Regulations override any local ICB policies was received for information.
7.6 SNEE Challenging Patients Paper
E-mail correspondence with Laura Traill and Suffolk LMC was received for information.  Essex LMC continues to reject the proposed ICB policy on the basis that it moves away from a Zero Tolerance approach and reduces protection for practice staff.  It was acknowledged that Suffolk LMC takes a different view.
7.7
SNEE Data Sharing
An e-mail from SNEE ICB was received which confirmed that access to the Population  Health Management platform was restored with effect from 2nd December.  This followed confirmation from the LMC given in November that there were no objections to this taking place.

7.8
SNEE Commissioning Intentions
E-mail correspondence with SNEE ICB and Suffolk LMC was received for information.  This related to concerns about continued involvement by GP practices in national vaccination campaigns. 
7.9 Cervical Screening
An NHSE letter dated 20th November regarding the procurement for cervical screening to be offered within existing sexual health services was received.  This will be an additional, opportunistic service and will not affect the routine screening offered by GP practices as part of the Global Sum. 
7.10
LMC England Conference 22nd November 2024
A report from the LMC England Conference held on 22nd November was received for information.

7.11 LMC UK Conference 8th & 9th May 2025

The 2025 LMC UK Conference will be held in Glasgow.  The office will seek expressions of interest to attend in the next few weeks.  Motions are required to be submitted by 17th February 2025 and guidance on writing motions, including subject headings, was received.  Members were asked to send any suggestions for motions to the LMC office for consideration at the respective January meetings.
7.12 LMC Professional Indemnity Insurance

The office is required to confirm to the insurers prior to renewal that there are no pending matters which might be likely to give rise to a claim.  An e-mail to members was received which confirmed that if the office does not hear to the contrary by 31st December, it will be assumed that there is nothing to declare.

7.13 General Practice 2024-25 Salaried Staff Pay Award
A letter from the RCN dated 9th December was received which sought LMC support to encourage practices to pass on the proportionate share of the uplift to all practice staff, and specifically nurses, where possible.  The Committees remain of the view that it is for practices to determine what uplift they can pass on to their salaried staff.

7.14 MSE Training Hub

A poster for the GP Mentoring Service, which is open to all MSE GPs, was received and copies of the “ Welcome to Essex” booklet were tabled for information.

7.15 LMC Newsletter

The November newsletter had been circulated to practices and is available to download from the LMC website.

8. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
8.1 Flu Vaccination Programme 2025-26
There were anecdotal reports that the eligibility criteria for next year’s Flu vaccination programme may be increased from 65 to 75 years of age.  Members will be updated if any formal confirmation is received.
8.2 LMC Rejected Referral Template Letter
Dr Balmer advised members that the LMC had had sight of an e-mail sent by Dr Christine Blanshard, Chief Medical Officer at MSEFT, to consultants at the Trust regarding the LMC “Rejected Referral” template letter which was referred to as being “intimidatory.”  Dr Balmer is meeting with Dr Blanshard in the coming weeks.
8.3 Modern General Practice Access Model
The Chair mentioned the Transition Cover and Transformation Support Funding announced in 2023 which equates to an average of £13,500 per practice.  Members were asked to contact the office to advise if practices in their area have been successful in securing the full amount of additional funding.

9. DATES OF NEXT MEETINGS
North Essex:

9th January 2025

2:15pm via Teams
South Essex:

23rd January 2025

2:15pm via Teams
Meetings will be a mix of hybrid (via Teams) and face-to-face.  Full details can be found in the LMC meeting schedule which had been circulated to members.   If any members wish to join the LMC officers, Chair and Vice Chair at the LMC offices for hybrid meetings, please contact annette@essexlmc.org.uk 
The Chair concluded by wishing everyone a Happy Christmas and all the best for the New Year.
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